

small talk

your monthly small business accounting news

<u>Division 7A Applies To</u> 'Payments by Direction'

The Federal Court has confirmed that the deemed dividend provisions can apply where a payment is made by a debtor of a company to a shareholder at the direction of the company.

The taxpayer and her former de-facto spouse were the shareholders and directors in a private company. In the 2001 income year, the company directed US clients to pay over \$160,000 in debts owed to the company into the account of the taxpayer (of which she was sole signatory). The funds in the account were used for the private expenditure of the taxpayer and her former defacto spouse.

The Court held that the deemed dividend provisions can apply if a company

Did you know??

The highest attendance at a World Cup match was 199,854 at the Maracana Stadium in Rio de Janerio for the 1950 decider between Uruguay and Brazil.

makes a payment to a shareholder by way of directing its debtors to make the payment. In the Court's view, there was no reason to construe the notion of 'pay' as requiring a direct flow of money from the payer to the payee, or that it precludes payment by direction.

Broadly, a payment or loan by a private company to a shareholder (or their associate) will be considered a deemed unfranked dividend unless steps have been taken to avoid this.

<u>Judgment of \$81.4 million</u> <u>Stands Against Trustee</u>

A taxpayer has lost an appeal before the Qld Court of Appeal in which the taxpayer sought to exonerate itself from a liability to pay tax imposed.

The taxpayer was the trustee of four trusts. The Commissioner commenced proceedings against the taxpayer to recover outstanding income tax, interest and penalties which related to the trusts. In an earlier judgment, the Qld Supreme Court granted the Commissioner summary judgment against the taxpayer for \$81.4 million.

The taxpayer argued that it was not personally liable for the tax because it had not received any of the monies which were the subject of the Commissioner's

assessment.

However, in the Court's view, the relevant provisions of the tax legislation that the taxpayer relied on did not have potential application to limit its liability as it was assessed under a provision relating to the tax treatment of trusts. Therefore, the Court affirmed that the taxpayer was liable for the \$81.4 million.

Personal Superannuation Contributions Deduction Denied

The AAT has refused a taxpayer's claim for a deduction for personal superannuation contributions after ruling that he did not satisfy the 'maximum earnings as employee condition'.

Following a work accident in 2004, the taxpayer was unable to work and received workers' compensation payments until he retired on grounds of invalidity on 12 July 2007. The taxpayer received a lump sum payment upon his retirement. During the 2007/08 income year, the taxpayer made personal contributions to two superannuation funds.

The Tribunal found that the taxpayer was engaged in the relevant activity of holding an office for the 12 days in July





your monthly small business accounting news

2007. While the taxpayer said he was not engaged in any activity because he was unable to work, the Tribunal stated that a person could hold office that does not require any activity.

As a result, the Tribunal agreed that the 10% test for the maximum earnings as employee was not satisfied, as the taxpayer's lump sum payment (which was attributable to those activities) clearly exceeded 10% of his assessable income for the 2007/08 income year.

SMSF Trustees with Enduring Power of Attorney

The Tax Office has released a Ruling explaining the Commissioner's views on how a person who holds an enduring power of attorney in respect of a member of a self-managed superannuation fund (SMSF) can be a trustee in place of the member (or a director of the corporate trustee) for the purposes of the superannuation legislation.

The Tax Office considers that a legal personal representative (LPR) does not become a trustee of the fund (or a director of the corporate trustee) merely by virtue of holding an enduring power of attorney. Rather, the LPR must be appointed as a trustee of the SMSF in accordance with the trust deed, the superannuation legislation and any other

relevant legislation.

Furthermore, the Tax Office says a member must cease to be a trustee of the SMSF or a director of the corporate trustee, except where the LPR is appointed as an alternate director. Provided that the alternate director can only exercise the powers of a director where the main director does not, the Ruling says it is not necessary that the member resign as a director of the SMSF in these circumstances to satisfy the superannuation legislation.

SMSF Trauma Insurance Policies

The Tax Office has also released a Determination in which it sets out the circumstances where a trustee of an SMSF can purchase a trauma insurance policy in respect of a member and still satisfy the superannuation legislation, in particular the sole purpose test.

To briefly explain, the sole purpose test requires an SMSF to be maintained solely for at least one core purpose (eg the provision of benefits for a member on or after the member's retirement) and, also possibly, at least one ancillary purpose (eg the provision of benefits for a member on or after the member's death).

The Commissioner says any benefits payable under a

trauma insurance policy must be payable to a trustee of the SMSF and become part of the assets of the SMSF. at least until the relevant member can satisfy a condition of release. If an SMSF trustee purchases a trauma insurance policy that provides for benefits payable under the policy to be paid directly to someone other than a trustee of the SMSF (eg the insured member or member's relative), the Tax Office says this would contravene the sole purpose test.

<u>Super System Review:</u> <u>Preliminary Report on SMSFs</u>

The Super System Review has released its preliminary report, Self-Managed Super Solutions, which contains a host of recommendations. While the Government has not responded to the recommendations, if implemented, they will impact on the SMSF landscape.

The report makes

The report makes the following key recommendations:

- Exotic assets prohibited
 Investments in collectables
 and personal use assets
 should be prohibited, such as paintings, jewellery, antiques, wine, exotic cars and yachts.
- In-house assets prohibited — SMSFs should be prohibited from any in-house assets. (In brief, an in-house asset



small talk

your monthly small business accounting news

is an investment in a related party of the fund.)

- Leverage and instalment warrants A review of the borrowing exception (ie instalment warrants) should be carried out in two years to ensure that borrowing has not become a significant focus of SMSFs.
- Annual member disclosure — The corporations legislation should be amended to ensure SMSFs' members are provided with key information annually.
- Illegal early release Existing tax laws should be amended so that amounts illegally early released are taxed at the superannuation non-complying tax rate (currently 46.5%) rather than an individual's marginal tax rate.
- Binding SMSF rulings
 — The Tax Office should be given the power to issue binding rulings in relation to SMSFs.

Cents per Kilometre Rates

The Government has released the cents per kilometre rates for calculating motor vehicle expenses for the 2009/10 income year:



Car	Non-rotary	Rotary engine	Rate per
	engine		km
Small car	1,600cc or less	800cc or less	\$0.63
Medium car	1,601-2,600cc	801-1,300cc	\$0.74
Large car	2,601cc or more	1,301cc or more	\$0.75

<u>Tax Office Reaches out to taxpayers and offers a helping hand.</u>

Not often awarded the good neighbour award, the tax office is trying to reach out and warn taxpayers about schemes designed to minimise your taxes for this year. It warns to be wary of such schemes, with many not being able to deliver on the tax deductibility they claim, when scrutinised by the ATO.

In a recent email to tax agents they offered us the opportunity to communicate to our clients that when making tax effective investment decisions they should do their research before deciding to proceed with any specific product currently on the market. For example, some investments offer tax benefits such as reducing assessable income or increasing deductions, but end up being outside the law. You can check with the ATO to ensure promised tax benefits will be available.

Our clients should find out as much as they can about an arrangement before investing. Make sure the arrangement has a prospectus or product disclosure statement and get independent advice about the promised tax benefits from a professional advisor. A person associated with the scheme is not independent.

What should you do next? Start by visiting www.ato.gov.au/investing and read the Investigate before investing fact sheet. It provides information about tax effective investing and how to detect potential tax avoidance schemes.

You can also check if the arrangement you're considering is covered by an ATO product ruling confirming the tax benefits, or if a Taxpayer alert has been issued warning about the arrangement.

Doing your research will help you avoid negative consequences including having to repay tax and incurring interest and penalties. A rather timely warning to avoid such schemes as part of your end of year budgeting and tax planning. The interesting thing about this release from the ATO is not, that you should avoid tax minimisation plans or investments, but that you should research such plans, to ensure they deliver the goods as expressed in their product disclosure statements, or prospectus'.

Hopefully, our clients will be in a position to avail themselves of tax deduction schemes, in light of the slowing of our economy and the growing uncertainty of the depth of the GFC on our markets.

Finally, having just returned from our Winter Money Talks Seminar, for those who missed the opportunity, why not head to our web site and look at the video from the money talks session. Perhaps there are some interesting items that could help you in the coming months, including our end of year items on our client resources page at www.masaccountants.com.au

[money | talks]

m.a.s accountants would like to thank its speakers for the recently held June's winter Money Talks quarterly small business workshop at the Australian Golf Club

Michael Kava Simon Cathro Dan Floros Little Marketing
Deloittes
Dan Floros International

Our next session will be held on Monday 6th September at the Australian Golf Club



Stay tuned for more information